
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  WEDNESDAY 
DATE: SEPTEMBER 26, 2018 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.     

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 



1. 18-10004-A-7   IN RE: CASEY ALESSO 
   JES-2 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES E. SALVEN, ACCOUNTANT(S) 
   8-22-2018  [102] 
 
   JAMES SALVEN/MV 
   ROBERT WILLIAMS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, James E. Salven, accountant for the trustee, 
has applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow 
compensation in the amount of $1,925.00 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $228.37.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
James E. Salven’s application for allowance of final compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
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timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $1,925.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $228.37.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
2. 17-14608-A-7   IN RE: ERIC/AMY CAMPBELL 
   APN-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   8-27-2018  [104] 
 
   GATEWAY ONE LENDING & 
   FINANCE/MV 
   SCOTT LYONS 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2006 GMC Yukon Denali 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
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CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Gateway One Lending & Finance’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2006 GMC Yukon Denali, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
3. 18-12511-A-7   IN RE: DARIEN/JACQUELYN CRAWFORD 
   DJD-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   9-12-2018  [25] 
 
   FIFTH THIRD BANK/MV 
   GRISELDA TORRES 
   DARREN DEVLIN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2012 Hyundai Sonata 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
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STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
LOCAL RULES REGARDING NOTICES 
 
The notice of hearing filed in this matter violates the court’s 
local rules. LBR 9014-1(d)(3)(B)(iii) mandates language in the 
notice of hearing notifying respondents to check the court’s website 
for pre-hearing dispositions, after 4:00 p.m. the day before the 
hearing.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Fifth Third Bank’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2012 Hyundai Sonata, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



4. 17-12119-A-7   IN RE: JOHN EBEL 
   RHT-4 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR ROBERT HAWKINS, CHAPTER 7 
   TRUSTEE(S) 
   8-29-2018  [102] 
 
   ROBERT HAWKINS/MV 
   HAGOP BEDOYAN 
   TRUDI MANFREDO/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Compensation and Expense Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the chapter 7 trustee has applied for an 
allowance of final compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  A 
trustee’s compensation is considered in accordance with § 326(a) and 
§ 330(a)(1), (7).  Section 326(a) provides a formula for determining 
the maximum compensation a trustee may receive in a chapter 7 case.  
In re Ruiz, 541 B.R. 892, 896 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2015).   
 
“[A] trustee’s request for compensation should be presumed 
reasonable as long as the amount requested does not exceed the 
statutory maximum calculated pursuant to § 326. [A]bsent 
extraordinary circumstances, bankruptcy courts should approve 
chapter 7, 12 and 13 trustee fees without any significant additional 
review. If the court has found that extraordinary circumstances are 
present, only then does it become appropriate to conduct a further 
inquiry to determine whether there exists a rational relationship 
between the compensation requested and the services rendered.”  Id. 
at 896 (second alteration in original) (citations omitted) (internal 
quotation marks omitted). 
 
In short, Congress intended to establish trustee’s compensation for 
the “vast majority of cases” at the commission rates set forth in 
§ 326.  Id. at 897. 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, the trustee has applied for an allowance of 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses.  The court finds (1) 
that the compensation requested by the trustee is consistent with 11 
U.S.C. § 326(a); (2) that no extraordinary circumstances are present 
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in this case, see In re Salgado-Nava, 473 B.R. 911 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2012); and (3) that expenses for which reimbursement is sought are 
actual and necessary.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The chapter 7 trustee’s application for allowance of compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows to the trustee compensation in the amount of 
$22,179.64 and reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $261.97.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
5. 18-13026-A-7   IN RE: SHIRLEY WHITE-WICKHAM AND DAVID 
   WICKHAM 
   PFT-1 
 
   OPPOSITION RE: TRUSTEE'S MOTION TO DISMISS FOR FAILURE TO 
   APPEAR AT SEC. 341(A) MEETING OF CREDITORS 
   8-21-2018  [12] 
 
   JOEL WINTER 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismiss Case and Extend Trustee’s Deadlines 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required or case 
dismissed without hearing 
Disposition: Conditionally denied in part, granted in part 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
DISMISSAL  
 
Chapter 7 debtors shall attend the § 341(a) meeting of creditors.  
11 U.S.C. § 343.  A continuing failure to attend this meeting may be 
cause for dismissal of the case.  See 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 343, 
707(a); In re Witkowski, 523 B.R. 300, 307 n.8 (B.A.P. 1st Cir. 
2014) (“Some courts have ruled that the failure to attend the § 341 
meeting of creditors constitutes ‘cause’ for dismissal.”). 
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In this case, the debtor has failed to appear at a scheduled meeting 
of creditors required by 11 U.S.C. § 341.  Because the debtor’s 
failure to attend this meeting has occurred once, the court will not 
dismiss the case on condition that the debtor attend the next 
creditors’ meeting.  But if the debtor does not appear at the 
continued meeting of creditors, the case will be dismissed on 
trustee’s declaration without further notice or hearing. 
 
EXTENSION OF DEADLINES 
  
The court will grant the motion in part to the extent it asks for an 
extension of deadlines.  The court extends the following deadlines 
to 60 days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: 
(1) the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge 
under § 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and 
all creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) 
or (c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).  These deadlines are no longer set at 60 days after the 
first creditors’ meeting. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court will issue a minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law are stated in the Civil 
Minutes of the hearing.  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the Motion to Dismiss is denied on the condition 
that the debtor attend the next continued § 341(a) meeting of 
creditors scheduled for October 15, 2018 at 10:00 a.m.  But if the 
debtor does not appear at this continued meeting, the case will be 
dismissed on trustee’s declaration without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
IT IS ALSO ORDERED that following deadlines shall be extended to 60 
days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: (1) 
the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge under 
§ 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and all 
creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or 
(c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



6. 18-13034-A-7   IN RE: JONATHAN MONTEZ 
   RAS-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   8-30-2018  [15] 
 
   U.S. BANK NATIONAL 
   ASSOCIATION/MV 
   MARK ZIMMERMAN 
   SEAN FERRY/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 521 East Tulare Avenue, Visalia, California 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
NOTICE 
 
A moving party may elect to give notice under either Local 
Bankruptcy Rule 9014-1(f)(1) providing at least 28 days’ notice or 
9014-1(f)(2) providing at least 14 days’ notice.  In this case, the 
notice of hearing reflects that notice was given pursuant to Local 
Bankruptcy Rule 9014-1(f)(1).  The certificate of service, however, 
indicates that service occurred on August 30, 2018, which provided 
only 27 days’ notice.  Accordingly, notice was given pursuant to 
Local Bankruptcy Rule 9014-1(f)(2).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
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Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
U.S. Bank National Association’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 521 East Tulare Avenue, Visalia, California, as to 
all parties in interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with 
standing may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to 
applicable non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 
 
 
7. 17-13654-A-7   IN RE: KINGS RIVER DOOR, INC. 
   SL-4 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   9-5-2018  [39] 
 
   CENTEX REAL ESTATE COMPANY, 
   LLC/MV 
   MICHAEL FLETCHER 
   SANDRA SCHAEFFER/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief to Pursue State-Court Litigation 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted only to the extent specified in this ruling 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: Construction-defect litigation pending in Fresno County 
Superior Court (Case No. 18CECG02729) 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(1) authorizes stay relief for cause.  Cause is 
determined on a case-by-case basis and may include the existence of 
litigation pending in a non-bankruptcy forum that should properly be 
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pursued.  In re Tucson Estates, Inc., 912 F.2d 1162, 1169 (9th Cir. 
1990).   
 
The Ninth Circuit Bankruptcy Appellate Panel has “agree[d] that the 
Curtis factors are appropriate, nonexclusive, factors to consider in 
deciding whether to grant relief from the automatic stay to allow 
pending litigation to continue in another forum.” In re Kronemyer, 
405 B.R. 915, 921 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2009).  
 
These factors include: “(1) whether relief would result in a partial 
or complete resolution of the issues; (2) lack of any connection 
with or interference with the bankruptcy case; (3) whether the other 
proceeding involves the debtor as a fiduciary; (4) whether a 
specialized tribunal with the necessary expertise has been 
established to hear the cause of action; (5) whether the debtor’s 
insurer has assumed full responsibility for defending it; (6) 
whether the action primarily involves third parties; (7) whether 
litigation in another forum would prejudice the interests of other 
creditors; (8) whether the judgment claim arising from the other 
action is subject to equitable subordination; (9) whether movant’s 
success in the other proceeding would result in a judicial lien 
avoidable by the debtor; (10) the interests of judicial economy and 
the expeditious and economical resolution of litigation; (11) 
whether the parties are ready for trial in the other proceeding; and 
(12) impact of the stay on the parties and the balance of harms.”  
Sonnax Indus., Inc. v. TRI Component Prods. Corp. (In re Sonnax 
Indus., Inc.), 907 F.2d 1280, 1286 (2nd Cir. 1990) (citing In re 
Curtis, 40 B.R. 795, 799-800 (Bankr. D. Utah 1984)).   
 
Courts may consider whichever factors are relevant to the particular 
case.  See id. (applying only four of the factors that were relevant 
in the case).  The decision whether to lift the stay is within the 
court’s discretion.  Id.    
 
Having considered the motion’s well-pleaded facts, the court finds 
cause to grant stay relief subject to the limitations described in 
this ruling.   
 
The moving party shall have relief from stay to pursue the pending 
state court litigation identified in the motion through judgment.  
The moving party may also file post-judgment motions, and appeals.  
But no bill of costs may be filed without leave of this court, no 
attorney’s fees shall be sought or awarded, and no action shall be 
taken to collect or enforce any judgment, except: (1) from 
applicable insurance proceeds; or (2) by filing a proof of claim in 
this court.   
 
The motion will be granted to the extent specified herein, and the 
stay of the order provided by Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 
4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 



Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Centex Homes, Centex Real Estate Company, LLC, and Pulte Home 
Company, LLC’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the 
matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted to the extent specified in 
this order.  The automatic stay is vacated to allow the movant to 
pursue through judgment the pending state-court litigation described 
in the motion.  The movant may also file post-judgment motions and 
appeals.  But the movant shall not take any action to collect or 
enforce any judgment, or pursue costs or attorney’s fees against the 
debtor, except (1) from applicable insurance proceeds; or (2) by 
filing a proof of claim in this case.  No other relief is awarded.     
 
 
 
8. 18-12055-A-7   IN RE: MATTHEW/MELISSA ROMANO 
   APN-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   8-27-2018  [19] 
 
   NISSAN MOTOR ACCEPTANCE 
   CORPORATION/MV 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DISCHARGED 08/27/2018, 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part, denied in part as moot 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2016 Nissan Murano 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
AS TO DEBTOR 
 
The motion will be denied in part as moot to the extent it seeks 
stay relief as to the debtor.  The stay that protects the debtor 
terminates at the entry of discharge.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2).  In 
this case, discharge has been entered.  As a result, the motion will 
be denied in part as moot as to the debtor. 
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AS TO ESTATE 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Nissan Motor Acceptance Corporation’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part and denied as moot 
in part.  The automatic stay is vacated with respect to the interest 
of the trustee in the property described in the motion, commonly 
known as a 2016 Nissan Murano.  Relief from the automatic stay as to 
the interest of the debtor in such property is denied as moot given 
the entry of the discharge in this case.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2)(C).   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



9. 18-13255-A-7   IN RE: JACOB LOMELI 
   JDM-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   9-5-2018  [13] 
 
   PENTAGON FEDERAL CREDIT 
   UNION/MV 
   THOMAS GILLIS 
   JOHN MENDONZA/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2014 BMW X6 35i 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
LOCAL RULES REGARDING NOTICES 
 
The notice of hearing filed in this matter violates the court’s 
local rules. LBR 9014-1(d)(3)(B)(iii) mandates language in the 
notice of hearing notifying respondents to check the court’s website 
for pre-hearing dispositions, after 4:00 p.m. the day before the 
hearing.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
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Pentagon Federal Credit Union’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2014 BMW X6 35i, as to all parties in interest.  
The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue 
its rights against the property pursuant to applicable non-
bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.   
 
 
 
10. 18-12263-A-7   IN RE: ROGER BOOS 
    KDG-3 
 
    MOTION TO EXTEND DEADLINE TO FILE A COMPLAINT OBJECTING TO 
    DISCHARGE OF THE DEBTOR 
    8-23-2018  [27] 
 
    SEACA PACKAGING INC./MV 
    JERRY LOWE 
    HAGOP BEDOYAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Extend Trustee’s Deadline for Objecting to Discharge under § 
727(a) 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
A party in interest may bring a motion for an extension of the 
deadline for objecting to discharge under § 727, but the motion must 
be filed before the original time to object to discharge has 
expired.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(b).  The deadline may be extended 
for “cause.”  Id.   
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Based on the motion and supporting papers, the court finds that 
cause exists to extend the trustee’s deadline for objecting to 
discharge under § 727(a).   This deadline to object to discharge 
will be extended through November 30, 2018.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
SeaCa Packing, Inc.’s motion has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted as to SeaCa Packing, Inc.; 
and 
 
IT IS FURTHE ORDERED that SeaCa Packing, Inc., and no one else, 
shall have through and including November 30, 2018, to file an 
adversary proceeding objecting to the debtor’s discharge, 11 U.S.C. 
§ 727. 
 
 
 
11. 18-12365-A-7   IN RE: DANNA JONES 
    FW-1 
 
    MOTION TO DISMISS CASE 
    9-5-2018  [20] 
 
    DANNA JONES/MV 
    GABRIEL WADDELL 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismiss Chapter 7 Case  
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil Minute Order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Dismissal of a chapter 7 case may be sought under either § 305 or § 
707(a).  11 U.S.C. §§ 305(a).  Section 305 provides, “The court, 
after notice and a hearing, may dismiss a case under this title . . 
. at any time if . . . the interests of creditors and the debtor 
would be better served by such dismissal . . . .”  11 U.S.C. § 
305(a)(1); see, e.g., In re Eastman, 188 B.R. 621, 624 (B.A.P. 9th 
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Cir. 1995).  Similarly, § 707(a) authorizes dismissal of a chapter 7 
case for cause.  See 11 U.S.C. § 707(a); Hickman v. Hana (In re 
Hickman), 384 B.R. 832, 836 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2008) (holding that 
whether “cause” exists for dismissal under § 707(a) can be based on 
the totality of circumstances unless legal prejudice to creditors 
would result).   
 
The debtor seeks dismissal of her case because at the time of filing 
she was unaware that she had filed for bankruptcy within eight years 
and was thus not eligible for a discharge under 11 U.S.C. § 
727(a)(8).  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The debtor’s Motion to Dismiss has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted and the case is dismissed.  
 
 
 
12. 18-12365-A-7   IN RE: DANNA JONES 
    UST-1 
 
    MOTION FOR DENIAL OF DISCHARGE OF DEBTOR UNDER 11 U.S.C. 
    SECTION 727(A) 
    8-29-2018  [14] 
 
    TRACY DAVIS/MV 
    GABRIEL WADDELL 
    TERRI DIDION/ATTY. FOR MV. 
    RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Motion to Deny Discharge Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 727(a)(8) 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Denied as moot  
Order: Civil Minute Order 
 
The court intends to grant the debtor’s motion to dismiss, docket 
control number: FW-1. The United States Trustee’s motion to deny 
discharge will be denied as moot.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
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Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The United States Trustee’s Motion to Deny Discharge Pursuant to 
11 U.S.C. § 727(a)(8) has been presented to the court.  Having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is denied as moot.  
 
 
 
13. 18-13467-A-7   IN RE: JAMES BRUMMETT 
     
 
    ORDER TO SHOW CAUSE - FAILURE TO PAY FEES 
    9-7-2018  [13] 
 
Final Ruling 
 
The filing fee paid in full, the order to show cause is discharged. 
 
 
 
14. 18-10592-A-7   IN RE: MELLO HAY, INC. 
    JES-4 
 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR JAMES E. SALVEN, ACCOUNTANT(S) 
    8-28-2018  [33] 
 
    JAMES SALVEN/MV 
    JEFFREY ROWE 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, James E. Salven, accountant for the trustee, 
has applied for an allowance of final compensation and reimbursement 
of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court allow 
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compensation in the amount of $1,140.00 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $119.20.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
James E. Salven’s application for allowance of final compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $1,140.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $119.20.   
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
15. 18-12099-A-7   IN RE: STEPHANIE BAYERS 
    PFT-1 
 
    OPPOSITION RE: TRUSTEE'S MOTION TO DISMISS FOR FAILURE TO 
    APPEAR AT SEC. 341(A) MEETING OF CREDITORS 
    8-6-2018  [18] 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Dismiss Case and Extend Trustee’s Deadlines 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required or case 
dismissed without hearing 
Disposition: Conditionally denied in part, granted in part 
Order: Civil minute order 
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DISMISSAL  
 
Chapter 7 debtors shall attend the § 341(a) meeting of creditors.  
11 U.S.C. § 343.  A continuing failure to attend this meeting may be 
cause for dismissal of the case.  See 11 U.S.C. §§ 105(a), 343, 
707(a); In re Witkowski, 523 B.R. 300, 307 n.8 (B.A.P. 1st Cir. 
2014) (“Some courts have ruled that the failure to attend the § 341 
meeting of creditors constitutes ‘cause’ for dismissal.”). 
 
In this case, the debtor has failed to appear at a scheduled meeting 
of creditors required by 11 U.S.C. § 341.  Because the debtor’s 
failure to attend this meeting has occurred once, the court will not 
dismiss the case on condition that the debtor attend the next 
creditors’ meeting.  But if the debtor does not appear at the 
continued meeting of creditors, the case will be dismissed on 
trustee’s declaration without further notice or hearing. 
 
EXTENSION OF DEADLINES 
  
The court will grant the motion in part to the extent it asks for an 
extension of deadlines.  The court extends the following deadlines 
to 60 days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: 
(1) the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge 
under § 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and 
all creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) 
or (c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).  These deadlines are no longer set at 60 days after the 
first creditors’ meeting. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court will issue a minute order that conforms substantially to 
the following form: 
 
Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law are stated in the Civil 
Minutes of the hearing.  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the Motion to Dismiss is denied on the condition 
that the debtor attend the next continued § 341(a) meeting of 
creditors scheduled for October 15, 2018 at 9:00 a.m.  But if the 
debtor does not appear at this continued meeting, the case will be 
dismissed on trustee’s declaration without further notice or 
hearing. 
 
IT IS ALSO ORDERED that following deadlines shall be extended to 60 
days after the next continued date of the creditors’ meeting: (1) 
the trustee and all creditors’ deadline to object to discharge under 
§ 727, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 4004(a); and (2) the trustee and all 
creditors’ deadline to bring a motion to dismiss under § 707(b) or 
(c) for abuse, other than presumed abuse, see Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
1017(e).   
 


